FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

AUGUST 11, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3) (arrived at 7:35 p.m.); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Wilson Lacy, Public Works Commission


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Kyung Kim, Fayetteville Korean Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Mayor Pitts presented Reverend Kim with a City pin.

RECOGNITION:
Presentation to Robert W. (Sandy) Saunders, PWC Commissioner for eight years.

Mayor Pitts presented a City coin to Robert W. (Sandy) Saunders in special recognition of his eight years of service as a member of the Public Works Commission.
Presentation to Fayetteville State University's MBA Team, First Runner Up in the OFC National MBA Venture Challenge.

Mayor Pitts presented City coins to Fayetteville State University’s team of MBA students who won the second biggest award in the Third Annual National Opportunity Fund Corporation Venture Challenge.  The team members were Amos Green, Irina Howard, Aamir Khan, and JoAnn Seymour, a City employee in the Transit Department.

Dr. Assad Tavakoli, advisor for the team, stated the purpose of the competition was to foster the entrepreneurial spirit, encourage development of innovative service or product concepts, and develop business leaders.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1.
Special Events


City Manager Roger Stancil reviewed the Special Events calendar.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Keefe requested to pull Item 2.D. from the consent agenda for discussion.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.D.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of July 24, 2003.

B.
Refer to Transportation Committee a discussion of transit services in the City of Fayetteville.

C.
Approve the following finance matters:

1.
State Grant - Airport terminal roof replacement.

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-065.

2.
Special Revenue Ordinance Amendment 2004-1 (Community Development Block Grant Program for FY 2004).

This amendment provides additional resources for the Community Development Block Grant Program.  The source of funds was a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2003-04 ($1,427,000.00) and Program Income ($116,545.00).  The funds will be used to provide housing rehabilitation and downtown loan pool loans, operate neighborhood resource centers, assist with water and sewer assessments, and complete other projects as stated in the FY 2004 One-Year Action Plan.
3.
Special Revenue Ordinance Amendment 2004-2 (HOME Investment Partnerships Program for FY 2004).

This amendment provides additional resources for the HOME Investment Partnerships Program.  The source of funds was a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2003-04 ($768,722.00), a local match from the General Fund ($86,487.00), and Program Income ($163,634.00).  The funds will be used to provide single- and multi-family housing loans and complete other projects as stated in the FY 2004 One-Year Action Plan.
D.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

E.
Adopt resolution of appreciation in honor of Dr. Willis B. McLeod.

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-066.

F.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (Henry Clark Property – located on Cedar Creek Road, across from LA Dunham Road).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. 160A-31 (HENRY CLARK PROPERTY - LOCATED ON CEDAR CREEK ROAD, ACROSS FROM LA DUNHAM ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-067.
D.
P03-25F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1805 Pamalee Drive.  Containing .61 acres more or less and being the property of William Patterson, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 640, page 290, Cumberland County Registry.


Council Member Keefe pulled this item for discussion.  He stated the staff and Zoning Commission had a responsibility to prevent blight and he was opposed to rezoning this property to C3.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve a rezoning district of C1 rather than C3.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


City Attorney Karen McDonald informed the Council that if they were not inclined to accept the recommendation, it would be necessary for them to hold a public hearing.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to hold a public hearing as soon as possible.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Fogleman stated she felt this should be rezoned C3 because the property was surrounded on either side by C3 with an R6 district across the street which was close enough to preclude any adult entertainment.


Council Member Keefe stated it might stop adult entertainment but it would not stop a junkyard and some other uses authorized in the C3.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P03-26F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to R5 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 308 and 312 Oakridge Avenue.  Containing .75 acres more or less and being the property of Katherine Fasul, Ralph M. Potter, Constance D. Potter and Steve Paris, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 2674, page 0541, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He advised the Council that Oakridge Avenue was a residential street.

Mr. Teal presented an analysis of the number of units which would be allowed on the property as follows:  (1) R6 zoning classification – 8 units, (2) R5A zoning classification – 10 units, and (3) R5 zoning classification – 21 units.  Mr. Teal stated the staff recommended approval of the R5A because it conformed to the recommendation of the 2010 Land Use Plan.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:27 p.m.


Mr. Steve Paris, 1126 Offshore Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  Mr. Paris stated he and his partner were planning a project consisting of 12 condominiums with 27 parking spaces.  He stated he was mindful of the concerns of the neighbors and this project would not destroy the neighborhood, alter the traffic, or diminish property values.  Mr. Paris stated he felt the project would add to the City’s tax base and would enhance the neighborhood.  He stated only 12 units would be built and not 21 units as had been rumored.


Mr. Ralph Potter, 1128 Offshore Drive, Fayetteville, NC, assured the Council and the citizens that he also was mindful of the historic value of Haymount and he had made a commitment to build this project with class and dignity.  Mr. Potter stated the units were going to be in a lower price range than some of the other similar projects in the Haymount area and would be affordable for first-time home buyers.  Mr. Potter pointed out the project would create jobs in the community and the traffic would not be a problem because there were already more than 20 intersecting streets used to get to Oakridge Avenue.


Mr. Potter requested to use the remainder of time for rebuttal.


Ms. Liviana Haynes, 402 Rollingwood Circle, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  She stated her concern for the traffic problems and the increase of parking on the street.


Council Member Massey arrived at 7:35 p.m.


Ms. Sue Brown Bandy, 1215 Hilltop Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated the project would be a detriment to the neighborhood.  She stated she had surveyed the area and there were 165 apartments, 73 condominiums, and 8 townhouses abutting the property in question.  Ms. Bandy stated the density in this area was a problem and she asked the Council to deny the rezoning request.


Mr. Gerald Fachet, 203 Oakridge Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was opposed to anything that would change the Land Use Plan that was in existence.  He expressed his preference for single-family residents.  Mr. Fachet also expressed his concern about the traffic and the widening of Oakridge Avenue if the traffic flow increased.


Ms. Joanna Harmon, 401 Rollingwood Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated her concern was with the police response time in the area if the population continued to increase.  Ms. Harmon stated she had had to call the police on three occasions and the response time had not been good.


Mr. Joe Potts, 1200 Goodview Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was concerned for the safety of the children in the area due to the increased traffic.  He inquired about the number of units allowed on three quarters of an acre as opposed to a full acre.  He stated he thought the number of units should be six instead of the stated eight.


Mr. Robert Pollock, 1321 General Lee Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated his concern about the lack of sidewalks and the increased traffic.


Mr. Kathleen Cummings, 409 Rollingwood Circle, Fayetteville, NC, expressed her concern about the traffic and lack of parking.


Mr. Tom Suivers, 784 Galloway Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he had lived in the area for 20 years and he did not want to see the traffic increase and the safety decrease.


Mr. Steve Paris appeared in rebuttal and stated he was not responsible for the lack of sidewalks in the Haymount area and he could not control the traffic of the City and he did not think 12 units or 24 persons would make a huge impact on the traffic situation.


Mr. Potter reviewed the site plan and the parking for the project.  He stated he understood the community’s concerns but he nor Mr. Paris were responsible for everything in the City.  He said changes were taking place in our community everyday and he and Mr. Paris felt the plan for 12 units versus 21 units spoke for their regard for the neighborhood.

There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 8:00 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to take the recommendations of the Zoning Commission and leave the zoning at R6.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


A lengthy discussion was held regarding the number of units allowed in each zoning district, the traffic issues, preservation of the neighborhood, the domino effect of zoning changes, and the standards the Council must use to make a zoning decision.


Council Member Keefe inquired if the neighborhood and the developer had gotten together and discussed the issues.  Mr. Potter stated they had not met with the neighborhood, but they were willing to do so.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to delay the decision on this item.


Council members asked questions of the interested parties in the audience regarding the possibility of a meeting between the developer and the neighborhood.  The consensus was that the neighborhood was not interested in a meeting because they did not want the zoning changed.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

4.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

Mr. Wilson Lacy representing the Public Works Commission made the monthly report.  He stated the report was in the agenda in its entirety and he was not going to review it all.  Mr. Lacy pointed out the following items:  (1) the Commission staff was continuing to work with the City staff on the bond issue, (2) a draft proposal on providing potable water to Fort Bragg had been presented to Fort Bragg, (3) PWC was operating under the new Progress Energy contract, and (4) the annual audit preparation was underway and should be completed by October 2003.

Council Member Keefe requested that an update on the storm water drainage situation be presented to Council at the next meeting.

5.
Consider the following items related to the proposed General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Series 2003:

A.
Adoption of resolution making certain findings relating to the authorization and issuance of general obligation refunding bonds of the City Of Fayetteville, North Carolina, and ratifying action of Finance Director in filing application for approval thereof with Local Government Commission.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  Ms. Smith stated the refinancing bonds would save the City approximately $333,000.00 and that amount would be shared by both the General Fund and the Utility Fund.

Ms. Smith recommended adoption of the resolution.

RESOLUTION MAKING CERTAIN FINDINGS RELATING TO THE AUTHORIZATION AND ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION REFUNDING BONDS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AND RATIFYING ACTION OF FINANCE DIRECTOR IN FILING APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL THEREOF WITH LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-068.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired if the $333,000.00 would go back into the City budget which had been approved in June.  Ms. Smith responded that the savings would be distributed over the life of the bonds.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Introduction of the Order Authorizing $9,000,000 General Obligation Refunding Bonds.


Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item and recommended the Council direct the Chief Financial Officer to file a sworn statement of debt with the City Clerk; set a public hearing on August 25, 2003, for the bond order; and direct the City Clerk to publish the bond order as required by the Local Government Bond Act.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to recommend the Council direct the Chief Financial Officer to file a sworn statement of debt, set a public hearing, and publish the bond order as required by the Local Government Bond Act.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider adoption of City Council Goals.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil recommended the Council adopt their goals with the understanding that the goals may be affected by other issues on the table like the sales tax distribution.

Council Member Fogleman inquired about recycling.  Mr. Stancil stated that solid waste issues would be discussed with the County during their meetings on the landfill use issue.

ACTION AGENDA 2003

Policy Agenda 2003


Top Priority

PWC:  Actions


Annexation:  Actions


Homeland Security Action Plan


City Marketing Program:  Media and National Image


Plan for Senior Recreation


Westover Community/Recreation Center:  Funding


High Priority

Master Economic Development Plan:  Implementation


Road Cleanup:  Funding


Parks and Recreation Consolidation


Passenger Rail Service


Bond Package:  Direction

MANAGEMENT AGENDA 2003

 1.
PWC Agreement (Finance/Operation)

 2.
Public Transportation Regional Study:  Update

 3.
Festival of Flight Plan

 4.
Solid Waste Collection

 5.
Gateways Plan:  Implementation

 6.
Anti-Litter Enforcement

 7.
Arts Center Complex Master Plan

 8.
Festival Park

 9.
Farmers' Market

10.
Neighborhood Redevelopment Plans

11.
Weed and Seed (71st Area)

12.
Project:  Safe Neighborhood (Grant)
MAJOR PROJECTS 2003

 1.
Person Street Streetscape and Project

 2.
Center City Industrial Park Development

 3.
Cape Fear River Trail Development

 4.
Depot Project

 5.
Freedom Memorial Park

SERVICE ENHANCEMENTS 2003-2004

 1.
Solid Waste Services

 2.
Plan for Senior Recreation


- Review Plan/Lease


- Identify Funding Source


- Determine Location


- Bring Senior Stakeholders

 3.
Westover Community/Recreation Center


- Decide on Inclusion in Bond Package

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the goals.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Massey asked the Council to consider these goals in the evaluations of the City Manager and the City Attorney and to look at how each one had dealt with the goals that Council had given them.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Discussion of Capital Improvement Program.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated the Council’s previous discussions on goals had been based on the ability of the City to issue debt without raising the tax rate.  He explained that as the existing debt was paid down, there was a capacity to incur new debt and to pay for it with funds that were already dedicated to debt service without having to raise taxes.  Mr. Stancil stated the issue was what priorities the Council wanted to set.  He stated the dedicated debt service was now at 9.22 cents and he was making his recommendations based on that amount.

Mr. Stancil explained that in addition to the debt service, an additional $600,000.00 for capital improvements had been included in this year’s budget.  He explained the appropriated funds would be enough to pay for small projects and to incur the costs of design for larger projects.

Mr. Stancil stated that at the previous meeting discussion had been held about traditional projects such as (1) drainage, water, and sewer which had been shifted to PWC; (2) streets; (3) sidewalks; (4) a recreation center and (5) the fire station on Langdon Street.  He explained the recreation center and the critically needed fire station were building projects which would require the issuance of installment debt to construct, but would not require a bond referendum to approve the debt.

Mr. Stancil recommended the Council use installment financing for the recreation center and the fire station so the projects could move forward.  He said the fire station would require additional operating costs, but the recreation center could be operated by realigning existing staff from the different facilities in the City.

Mr. Stancil recommended using the debt service capacity for drainage, streets, and sidewalks.  He reported that drainage was a serious consideration for this community and there had been discussion about the storm water fees, and an option that could be considered later would be to increase that fee and use the revenues to borrow money to do the drainage improvements that were needed therefore extending the cost over the future generations.

Mr. Stancil stated there had also been discussion about the improvements needed in the Bonnie Doone area.  He stated the need for facilities had been noted, but perhaps there was a way to meet some of these needs with something like the Eastside Park until money could be gathered to construct a building.

Mr. Stancil presented graphs of the current Debt Service Fund balance, the proposed debt management plan, and the effect of the proposed debt management plan.

Mr. Stancil stated his recommendation was twofold in that a decision needed to be made about what the capital priorities were and how they would be financed.  He recommended the Council (1) authorize him to negotiate and execute design contracts for the Westover Recreation Center and the fire station on Langdon Street using funding from the $600,000.00 in the capital budget and (2) if there was an interest in doing something in the Bonnie Doone area, to direct the staff to come back with a plan and a financing strategy.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to authorize the City Manager (1) to negotiate and execute the design contracts for the Westover Recreation Center and the Fire Station on Langdon Street, (2) to designate the process to be used for setting capital priorities, and (3) to have the staff come back with plans for a park and playground in the Bonnie Doone area.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Council Member Gonzalez inquired if existing plans could be used and adapted for the recreation center and the fire station.  Mr. Stancil responded that that was his plan.  He further explained the City needed to recover from the economy and the financial strain it has been under and the dirt streets, paving, and sidewalks would probably be deferred until the 2009 time frame.


A discussion was held regarding the sales tax issue.  Mr. Stancil reported upon the Council’s approval there had been a commitment by the Mayors and the Chairman of the County Commissioners to resolve this issue by October 31, 2003.

Mayor Pitts reported the Mayors around the County as well as the Chairman of the County Commissioners had formed a group as approved by the Council and they had been meeting frequently to address the sales tax issue and the parks and recreation issue.  He stated a report would be forthcoming.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Report from Transportation Committee.

Council Member Haire, Chairman, presented this item.

A.
Discussion of location of bus stop on Village Drive at Owen Drive.

Council Member Haire stated the Committee recommended keeping the bus stop at the current location and referring the issue to the City-County Liaison Committee for discussion.

B.
Discussion of shuttle service to I-95.


Council Member Haire stated the Committee recommended looking at the development of a survey to determine if there was any interest or need for a shuttle bus service.

C.
Discussion of trolley for downtown.


Mr. Don McNeill Stewart recommended the continuation of the feasibility study sponsored by the North Carolina Department of Transportation because a trolley would help to drive economic development.  He stated the purpose was to generate participation from the private sector with a goal of the study that 10 percent of the costs would be raised by the private sector.

9.
Report from Manager/Attorney Evaluation Committee.

Council Member Massey presented this item.  He explained the four-step evaluation process:  (1) goals are set up by the City Council, (2) implementation of the goals by the staff, (3) determination of how the Council would evaluate if its goals had been implemented by the staff, and (4) evaluation of the City Manager and City Attorney by the entire City Council.

Mr. Massey stated the revised evaluation forms had been completed and would be passed out prior to the 19th of August.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to accept the plan and go forth with the evaluation.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Discussion of placing asphalt sidewalk on Ireland Drive.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented this item.  He stated the sidewalks on Ireland Drive had been discussed by the staff, TTC, TAC and TIP and there was a waiting period of approximately ten years.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated there were five schools in this area and there was an enormous amount of foot walkers because there was no school bus service.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick asked the Council to approve putting down asphalt sidewalks between Raeford Road and Village Drive to ensure the safety of the school children in this area.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to direct the staff to put asphalt sidewalks between Raeford Road and Village Drive on the Ireland Drive side.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


A discussion was held regarding the life span of the asphalt, whether this action would set a benchmark for other areas that were in need of sidewalks, and whether the funds could be taken from the $600,000.00 allotted for capital projects.


Council Members Haire and Gonzalez expressed their concerns that putting the sidewalk on Ireland Drive would not be fair to all of the citizens in Fayetteville that were in other areas that needed sidewalks.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this item to the meeting the Council would hold for discussion and setting of priorities for the Capital Improvement Plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Further discussion was held on the pros and cons of doing the sidewalk.  Mayor Pitts called for a vote on the subsitutute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Haire, Worthy, and Gonzalez) to 7 in opposition


A discussion ensued regarding the safety of the children if the sidewalk was put down during the school term and the effect cold weather would have on the pouring of the asphalt.


Mr. Stancil stated if the project were approved, he could assure the Council it would be done with minimal safety issues.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
APPOINTMENTS

1.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission:  4 vacancies - 4 appointments needed


Mr. Thomas Council was reappointed to a second term.

Mr. David Gladney, Mr. Martin Hendrix, and Ms. Mikele Haywood were appointed to first terms.

2.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission:  2 vacancies - 2 appointments needed


Mr. Michael Unruh and Mr. Garrett Davis were appointed to first terms.

3.
Taxicab Review Board:  3 vacancies (2 regular Taxi Industry members and 1 alternate member) - 3 appointments needed - 2 nominations made for regular member positions - Alternate nomination not made


Mr. Robert Hinton was reappointed to a second term.

Mr. Chigbo Umeral was appointed to a first term.

No alternate vacancy appointment was made.

B.
NOMINATIONS

1.
Board of Appeals - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination needed

2.
Board of Adjustment - 5 vacancies (3 regulars and 2 alternates) - 5 nominations needed - all expiring terms eligible for reappointment


Ms. Annette Smith was nominated for a regular position by Council Member Kirby.

Ms. Alicia Chilsolm and Mr. David Courie were nominated for appointment to the regular positions by Council Member Worthy.

Mr. Tom Keith was nominated for a regular position by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.

Mr. David Zuravel was nominated for a regular position by Council Member Keefe.

C.
Information - September Vacancies

1.
Senior Citizens Advisory Commission - 2 vacancies


No action was taken on this item.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
City Position Vacancy Report for period from April 28 through July 27, 2003.

B.
Update on meeting with Housing Authority regarding HOPE VI grant funding opportunities.


City Manager Roger Stancil reported the Housing Authority did not wish to pursue Hope VI grants because they were opposed to demolishing Groveview Terrace.  He explained the City could not apply for the funds without the Housing Authority’s support.


A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of accepting money which would require tearing down Groveview Terrace.


Mayor Pitts stated a motion was needed because this was an information item and was not for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to have Mr. Stancil come back with some recommendations as to what to do with this situation.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Worthy)

C.
Update on transfer of USO property.


Mr. Stancil stated the transfer would be at no expense to the City of Fayetteville.

D.
Update on discussions with Cumberland County regarding recreation services.

Mr. Stancil stated there were many legal issues involved in creating an authority pursuant to the North Carolina General Statutes.  He stated the staff was looking at consolidation of the athletic events and the co-location of the administrative staff.


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated she planned to bring the issue of the concerns with creating the authority back to the Council for more direction.

E.
Update on projects.

13.
Consider closed session for the purpose of discussing an economic development item.
MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to go into closed session to discuss economic development.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The Council went into closed session at 9:55 p.m.  The regular session resumed at 10:09 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Letter from J. C. Watts team regarding proposal for representation.

2.
2003 Legislative Wrap-Up report prepared by NCLM.

3.
Information on City property and casualty insurance services broker.

4.
Quarterly Financial Review.

5.
Report on plans for Time Warner Cable to deploy its new Digital Phone service.

6.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of June 2003.

7.
Human Relations Commission – Chairman’s final report.

8.
Airport Commission – minutes of June 24, 2003.

9.
Update on ongoing annexation projects.

10.
CCBC – minutes of June 25, 2003, Board of Directors meeting.

11.
FAEDC – minutes of June 26, 2003, Board of Directors meeting; minutes of Annual Meeting of June 26 2003.

12.
PWC – minutes of June 2 and June 11, 2003.

13.
Planning Department – monthly report for June 2003.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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